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Hamble-le-Rice
V I L L A G E  M A G A Z I N E

JULY 2019

100 YEARS AGO

King George V

‘“To these, the sick and wounded who cannot take part in the festival of victory, I send 

out greetings ... inspire in the hearts of their fellow countrymen the warmest feelings of 

gratitude and respect.”

See page 9



email enquires to ian@rumshack.co.uk 
Call us on 02382182458 for information 

Hamble marquee hire 

www.rumshack.co.uk 

 

 
Marquee hire, all types of catering, temporary bars, 

 furniture hire and luxury toilets for  
Weddings, parties, corporate events and all occasions.  

 

Hamble-le-Rice Parish Council
Memorial Hall, High Street, Hamble-le-Rice, Southampton SO31 4JE

Telephone: 023 8045 3422 (Office) or 07402 648 050
07949 160 885 (Grounds Team)

Email: clerk@hamblepc.org.uk / asstclerk@hamblepc.org.uk
headgroundsman@hamblepc.org.uk

The Parish Office is now open Monday to Friday
 10am to midday and 2pm to 4pm (except Bank Holidays)

The views represented in contributions submitted are not necessarily those of the Parish 
Council’s or the editor. The editor and Parish Council accept no responsibility for goods or 

services advertised.

Advertising & Editorial Enquiries: 023 8045 3422 / vmag@hamblepc.org.uk
DEADLINE FOR AUGUST/SEPTEMBER ISSUE: 3pm, Friday 12th July

inviting consultation comments throughout 
the Borough but these are not new site 
allocations. The Planning Inspector has 
asked that the sites have these notices 
displayed for completeness in the process. 
The Parish Council’s Planning Committee 
has met with consultants for the County 
Council regarding the possibility of having 
a Demand Responsive Transport Service 
to improve traffi c issues on Hamble 
Lane. The Committee gave background 
information on the current situation and 
its views on the priorities for improvement. 
The Committee is also following up the 
damage and maintenance to the footpaths 
in the Square.
The Council has been informed that the 
Local Area Committee will have a special 
meeting at the end of June to consider the 
GE Aviation planning application which is 
for the erection of up to 148 dwellings on 
its car park and sports fi eld. At the time 
of writing this Council News, the papers 
for this meeting, including the planning 
offi cers recommendations on this 
application, had not been published.

At the last Council meeting the two 
vacancies on the Parish Council were fi lled 
by co-option. It was pleasing that there was 
interest from a number parishioners to 
serve for the last year of the current Parish 
Council prior to the election for a new 
Council in May 2020. After following the 
procedure for appointing new councillors, 
the successful applicants were Trevor 
Dann and Joanne Nesbit-Bell.
Trevor has lived in Hamble for nearly 20 
years and owns a successful business 
that undertakes re-manufacturing and 
recycling of industrial refrigeration and 
air-conditioning equipment and had 
previously served in the Royal Navy. Jo has 
lived in Hamble for the past three years 
and has enjoyed village life and learning 
about its history. She has worked in local 
Government for the last twenty years in a 
number of different administrative roles. 
They are welcomed to the Council and it 
is hoped their various skills can contribute 
towards the work of the Parish Council.
Regarding the Local Plan you may have 
seen a number of site notices displayed 

1



 

Private parties, buffets, canapés, afternoon tea 
catered for you by Morven Brown 

 
 
T: 01489 601059 
M: 07980 261648 
E: morven@bespoke-dining.com  
W: www.bespoke-dining.com 

IPLAN 

PROPERTIES 
 

FOR ALL THOSE JOBS AROUND THE HOUSE 
 

BIG JOBS, SMALL JOBS, NO PROBLEM 
 

KITCHENS, BATHROOMS, PLUMBING, TILING, 
CARPENTRY, PAINTING & DECORATING, 

ELECTRICS, FLOORING,  
FLAT PACK ASSEMBLY 

 
40 YEARS EXPERIENCE 

 
WE CAN ALSO LOOK AFTER THE 

MAINTENANCE OF YOUR RENTAL OR HOLIDAY 
LET 
 

CALL ROGER ON 
01425 838564   07500 707254 

OR EMAIL 
roger.gunn1@btinternet.com 

02381 784855   07500 707254
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Our local police continue to hold their 
Beat Surgeries at The Mercury Library 
& Community Hub and they have also 
attended a recent Council meeting to 
update the Council on occurrences of 
crime over the last month. This included 9 
anti-social incidents plus thefts from cars, 
sheds and yachts. The Police emphasised 
the need to make sure your property is 
secure to help to avoid these types of 
crime. The Council has also been provided 
with a quarterly report of neighbourhood 
policing in our area. This is available from 
the Parish Offi ce or online in the Council’s 
agenda pack papers for its meeting on 
10th June.
As part of the youth outreach programme 
for the Hamble peninsula the Borough 
Council has successfully secured funding 
from the Hampshire Police Commissioner 
to operate Friday Night Football from 
the Hamble School. The project seeks 
to promote a positive environment of 
engagement amongst our young people.
In response to matters raised by a few 
parishioners regarding defi brillators in 
the village, the Council has undertaken 
a review of the current situation. For 
your information there are defi brillators 
located at Blackthorn Surgery, Copse Lane 
Dental Surgery, Hamble Sports Complex, 
Coopervision, GE Social Club, Port Hamble 

Marina, Hamble Point Marina, Mercury 
Yacht Harbour, Royal Southern Yacht 
Club and Hamble Lifeboat Station. The 
Council will be publicising details of these 
defi brillators to make the public more 
aware of their availability.
The Council has successfully undertaken 
its annual audit, end of year return and 
Annual Governance as statutorily required. 
These are available for public inspection. 
The Clerk has also complied a list of its 
projects and work streams so that the 
Council can set its priorities, as it would 
be impossible to complete them all. It was 
agreed that if anything new is added in the 
future it will need to replace one of the 
previous commitments. 
The D-Day 75th anniversary 
commemorative event on the Quay went 
off very well and was well attended. The 
Council wish to thank everyone that 
contributed and participated to make this 
a successful occasion. The Council is now 
looking towards working with other local 
organisations to commemorate VE and VJ 
anniversaries in the future.

Agendas, minutes and reports for all Council 
meetings can be found on our website:

www.hambleparishcouncil.gov.uk 

The half term holiday saw a big increase in 
visitors and new members at The Mercury. 
A lot of visitors were amazed that such a 
large, light and welcoming space has been 
created from the old bank. The actual 
footprint of the bank building was much 
bigger than the customer space and the 
new Mercury building is much larger than 
it looks from the outside. Please pop in and 
have a look next time you are walking by.

Chat Mats
You don’t need to be a member to pop 
in and enjoy a coffee and a chat. Our 
volunteers enjoy meeting new people and 
welcoming back existing members but 
it can be hard to know if someone wants 
to chat or be left alone to read a book or 
a newspaper so you will fi nd ‘chat mats’ 
on the tables at The Mercury. These are 

THE MERCURY LIBRARY AND COMMUNITY HUB
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023 8045 3907      enquiries@accountably.co.uk      www.accountably.co.uk
1st Floor, Unit 12, Compass Point,Ensign Way, Hamble, Southampton SO31 4RA

YOUR LOCAL ACCOUNTANTS - HOW CAN WE CAN HELP?
Our Hamble-based team offer a friendly and professional service to local businesses. 

Our clients include trades, professional consultants and the marine industry.

WE CAN HELP YOU COMPLY WITH YOUR OBLIGATIONS
• VAT   • Tax   • Accounts

AND HELP YOU BUILD YOUR BUSINESS
• Management Accounts   • Budgets  • Growth Planning

FREE INITIAL CONSULTATION
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coaster mats – one side is green and the 
other red. If you would welcome a chat with 
other visitors or volunteers place the green 
side facing upwards.
Everyone is welcome young or old, if you 
have a new baby or a toddler don’t be 
frightened to come in for a coffee and bring 
your little ones with you. There are some 
puzzles and colouring sheets to keep little 
ones entertained.
Do you have some nearly new Duplo bricks 
that your children or grandchildren no 
longer play with? We would love to offer 
them a new home at The Mercury.
If you work from home you can bring your 
laptop to the Mercury and use the free wi-fi . 
Access to a photocopier/printer is available 
at a very reasonable cost. 
Sustainable Reading for Your Summer 
Holiday
There is a large range of new or nearly new 
paperback books in the book exchange 
section. These books have all been donated 
by the community and once you’ve chosen 
some books for you to enjoy during your 
holiday please either swap with other books 
you have already gently read or make a 
small cash donation. 
You don’t need to be a member to use the 
book exchange but why not buy a coffee or 
tea whilst you browse. 
Digital Skills
The digital skills support offered in 
partnership with Barclays Bank continues 
to be popular. We have just received three 
iPads, purchased with grant funding from 
Hampshire County Council. The iPads 
will be used by the volunteers to deal 
with enquiries and will be available for 
visitors to borrow during the digital skills 
sessions. So, if you are digitally terrifi ed or 
considering buying your fi rst tablet but feel 
a demonstration would be helpful please 
contact the Parish Offi ce or pop in to The 

Mercury to book a free one-to-one coaching 
hour.
Lions Message in a Bottle Scheme
We are delighted to support this excellent 
initiative and free bottles can be collected 
from The Mercury (subject to availability).
What is it? It’s a simple idea designed 
to encourage people to keep their basic 
personal and medical details on a standard 
form and in an easily accessible location – 
the fridge; saving the emergency services 
valuable time if they need to enter a property 
in an emergency situation. Not only does it 
help to identify who you are, it also identifi es 
if you have special medication or allergies. 
It is not only a potential lifesaver, but it also 
provides peace of mind to you, your friends 
and family by knowing that prompt medical 
treatment is provided and that the next of 
kin and emergency contacts are notifi ed. 
For more information just search ‘Lions 
Message in a Bottle’.
Opening Hours
The Mercury is currently open Monday to 
Saturday 10am to 12 noon. It is run by a 
fantastic group of lovely volunteers for the 
community. It would be great to extend the 
opening hours to enable more people to 
use the facility and we would particularly 
like to hear from people who would be able 
to help as volunteers one or two days a 
week from 12 noon to 2pm or 2pm to 4pm. 
In addition to meeting new people you will 
gain new skills and experience.
Volunteers must be over 16 and able to 
complete on-line training courses.
Please contact Jeanette at the Parish 
Offi ce on 023 80453422 or deputyclerk@
hamblepc.org.uk for more information.
Full details of the services and workshops 
available at the Mercury are detailed on 
page 26 of the magazine.

- Jeanette Symes, Deputy Clerk
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Personal and Caring Funeral Services

101 Peartree Avenue, Bitterne,
Southampton SO19 7JJ 023 8043 4444 
3 College Place, London Road,
Southampton SO15 2FB

email: info@jonathanterry.co.uk       www.jonathanterry.co.uk

Please contact us at any time for help and advice at our offices:

023 8023 4533

Funerals 
are important to say Farewell 

and help us to create one 

lasting memory  
~

Jonathan Terry    
Your Local Independent Funeral Director 

and Memorial Consultant

We are here to help and offer our:
•	 Classic	Rolls	Royce	Fleet	
•	 Mercedes	Fleet
•	 Monumental	Masonry	
•	 Coffee	Mornings
•	 Bereavement	Support	Groups
•	 Golden	Charter	
	 Funeral	Plans 

Jonathan Terry
Dip. FD - MBIE - MBIFD
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It has been some time since we have 
mentioned the problem of dog mess 
despite the fact that it is a regular feature 
of the contact we have with customers 
and residents, as well as with the grounds 
staff that are often having to deal with it. 
Hirers of our sports facilities have been 
increasingly upset by the state of the 
playing fi elds and despite all of our efforts 
to check and clear them before games are 
played, people still end up on occasion 
coming into contact with it. In reality the 
problem is not confi ned to just the playing 
fi elds but other public areas of open space 
are often blighted by it.  Earlier in the year 
the ground staff cleared back the walk 
way through Woodpecker Walk and within 
hours of clearing a new area, were fi nding 
it contaminated by mess.
Over the next few months we will be 
regularly reviewing CCTV footage on our 
sites to identify offenders and to gather 
evidence. Where we have gathered 
evidence we hope to work with the dog 
warden at Eastleigh Borough Council to 
deal with the problem.  We will be installing 
new signage to help act as a reminder 
and we will be having a couple of weeks 
of action where we will be highlighting 
dogs mess on our land through the use 
of temporary spray paint.  All too often, 
when we refer to anti-social behaviour 
we think about the action of a small 
minority of people involved in vandalism 
and public order offences, but this is also 
anti social behaviour in every sense and 
requires a community response. Don’t let 

people ruin your public open spaces. If you 
see someone not cleaning up after their 
animal, try to identify who they are and let 
us know.

At the Council’s last meeting the Police 
were asked about whether people should 
be encouraged to take photos or footage 
of anti-social behaviour or other criminal 
activity. They stated that if people felt able 
to take footage without putting themselves 
at risk it is very helpful, both in recording 
the incident and being able to identify the 
offenders. What isn’t helpful is then posting 
or sharing it on social media especially 
when young people are involved. The Police 
are often building an evidence base against 
repeat offenders and this type of footage is 
often crucial in bringing charges. Publishing 
evidence usually results in one of two 
outcomes; the victim being approached 
by the offenders family and making 
reparations which results in the victim 
withdrawing their complaint or people 
trying to take matters into their own hands. 
This can result in the offender ending up 
as the victim and action being suspended. 
So if you witness an incident and you can 
record it safely, do so and contact the police 
and share it with them directly.

The Neighbourhood Policing Team are 
available at The Mercury before the next 
Council meeting on 8th July from 6pm 
and at the Beat Surgery between 11am 
and 12.30pm on Friday 5th July, if there’s 
anything you’d like to discuss with them.

Amanda

MESSAGE FROM THE CLERK ON ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR
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Gecko
Projects Ltd Property & Garden Services

Bespoke garden rooms
Resin Bound Drives & Patios
Extensions & Alterations

07502297779
02380199625
build@geckoprojects.co.uk
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After the First World War it was decided that 
the day for the national celebration of victory 
and peace would be on Saturday 19th July 
1919. Hamble’s Peace Celebration started 
at 9am at the church when the bells were 
rung and the Union Jack hoisted on the 
tower. The Roll of Honour was decorated 
with fl ags and streamers of rambling roses.

At 2pm the children assembled on the 
Quay under the direction of the School 
Headmaster, as well as the Cadet Corps 
who headed a procession to Avro’s airfi eld 
and hall where the main celebrations took 
place. On arrival they sang the National 
Anthem and the Union Jack and other 
fl ags were hoisted (front cover). This was 
followed by the children’s sports, but owing 
to the wet weather the tea was held in 
Avro’s social hall (Avro’s social hall was 
opposite to where the entrance of Aquila 
Way is today.)
Afterwards the adults sat down for their 
tea while the remainder of the sports took 

place. Plenty of good things were provided 
and thoroughly enjoyed. The celebrations 
were concluded by dancing in the hall. 
Admiral Sanderman had intended to 
present to each child a peace mug, but 
these hadn’t arrived in time.

WWI PEACE CELEBRATIONS

Hampshire Open Studios 17th - 26th August
PAINTERS ON THE GREEN WITH SUE RUBIRA (MA 

RCA)  07969 353728
An inspirational group of over 40 artists showing a diverse range of 
work in watercolours, oils, mixed media and felt. A wide choice of 
framed and unframed paintings, gifts and cards. Refreshments are 

available.
Sarisbury Green Community Centre, The Green, Sarisbury Green, 

SO31 7AA
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THERAPEUTIC MASSAGE
OSTEOPATHY

SPORTS MASSAGE
Assessments & Treatments Available For :

LJM BOOKKEEPING SERVICES

Contact Lynda on 07774 790543
or Email:

ljmbookkeepingservices@gmail.com

• Self Employed/Small Businesses
• Bookkeeping to Trial Balance
• Computerised Accountancy

• Credit Control 
• VAT Returns

• Preparati on of Final Accounts for 
Sole Traders

• Self-Assessment Tax Returns
• Payroll 

Holiday Cover can also be
provided for

Hourly Rate Charged 
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A new and exciting activity aimed at 
giving young people aged 10 – 19 years 
something to do on Friday night has come 
to Hamble.
Friday Night Football is a project co-
ordinated by Eastleigh Borough Council that 
offers a programme of football activities and 
fun competitions to boys and girls on Friday 
evenings. The project has been running for 
15 years, offering weekly sessions in Botley 
and Eastleigh. Thanks to funding from the 
Hampshire Police and Crime Commissioner 
and Bursledon, Hamble and Hound Local 
Area Committee, the project has now been 
introduced a weekly session in Hamble.
The project is open to 10 to 19-year-olds 
of all abilities and will be taking place at 
Hamble Sports Complex on the artifi cial 
pitch. The activity will be available from 
7.00pm - 9.00pm every Friday and will cost 
just £1 per person. The activity will be run 

by local sports coaching company Active 
Me 360.
Chair of Bursledon Hamble & Hound Local 
Area Committee, Cllr Tonia Craig, said 
“Youngsters are telling us there is little to 
do in Hamble on a Friday night. Friday Night 
Football is designed to tackle this problem 
head on by providing a social and healthy 
activity in a safe environment.  The existing 
sessions in Botley and Eastleigh offer clear 
benefi ts for both youngsters and the wider 
community and we hope to do the same in 
Hamble.”
Friday Night Football also takes place at 
Places Leisure Eastleigh 6.30pm – 8.30pm 
together with the Saints Foundation and 
at Botley Recreation Ground 6pm – 9pm 
together with Wrightsports. 
For more information contact the 
SportWorks team at sportworks@eastleigh.
gov.uk 

FRIDAY NIGHT FOOTBALL COMES TO HAMBLE

Eastleigh Borough Council’s Health and 
Wellbeing team are delighted to bring you 
the hugely popular Park Sport programme. 
Park Sport 2019 will provide a range of 
sports and activities for local children aged 
8-16 years-old to try this summer from 29th 
July - 23rd August 2019 across the borough. 
In addition to these sessions, there will 
also be two free Skate Jam events for 
BMX, Skateboard and Scooter enthusiasts 
run by the professionals at Team Extreme, 
along with free swimming for under 16s at 
Hamble Sports Complex, Places Leisure 
Eastleigh, and Wildern Leisure Centre.
To mark 15 years of Park Sport, Hamble 
Sports Complex will play host to a special 
one-day Park Sport Festival on Saturday 
17th August. There will be activities for 8-16 

year-olds throughout the day, including 
badminton, dance, tennis, hockey, football, 
freestyle gymnastics and netball.  There 
will also be fi tness classes for parents, 
along with festival glitter face painting and 
community information stands.
Thanks to sponsorship from Hillcrest 
Structural Ltd and BP Oil UK Ltd, and 
support of Eastleigh Borough Council Local 
Area Committees and Parish and Town 
Councils, Park Sport is heavily subsidised 
and all activities cost just £1 (booking fee) 
per person per session.
Bookings will open from Monday 8th July 
2019 at www.eastleigh.gov.uk/parksport 
For more information, visit the website or 
email sportworks@eastleigh.gov.uk

YOUNGSTERS’ ACTIVE SUMMER WITH PARK SPORT FESTIVAL
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restaurant - bar - terrace
50°52'17.4"N 1°18'45.5"W

Mercury Yacht Harbour, Satchell Lane, Hamble, SO31 4HQ

The rumours are true and the wait is over.

The Ga� Rigger has returned to 
Mercury Yacht Harbour.

Now fully open and fully refurbished.

Come over and check out our “New Ga�.”

Open daily from 9am & serving food & drinks all day long.

Breakfast
Lunch

Afternoon Tea
Dinner

Drinks & Cocktails
Co�ee & Cake

www.ga�rigger.co.uk
02380 455 595

beetroot group
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Hamble Village Magazine A5 advert.pdf   12/06/19   16:57:21
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HAMBLE CONSERVATION VOLUNTEERS

There are promising signs that our bird 
boxes are being widely used by nesting 
birds. In addition to the usual occupants - 
blue and great tits - a pair of tree-creepers 
have decided that our team-designed and 
produced boxes suit their nesting needs. As 
yet there is no sign of bats using our 3 bat 
boxes but we remain hopeful. 

With so many volunteers away during the 
summer we take a break in August but it is 
business as usual in July with a continuation 
of path repair. The beach cleans are 
particularly important as, regrettably, the 
increase in visitors brings signifi cantly more 
litter. The second beach clean includes 
a BBQ and we welcome anyone who is 
interested in joining our efforts, there is 

BEACH CLEANS
3rd and 17th (BBQ) July. To register your 
interest, please contact Philip or look at 
our website (details below).
The next conservation task
PATH REPAIR
10th July

For the main task, meet 10am Hamble Point Car Park and please wear clothing suitable for the 
weather on the day. We provide all equipment but welcome contributions to the tea fund. To book 

your place for this event please contact Philip:
07810 453 138 / hambleconserve@btinternet.com.

www.hambleconservationvolunteers.org.uk

no need to have previous experience of 
working with us.

Regardless of the task we welcome 
volunteers, the tasks can be arduous but 
there are roles for a wide range of agilities. 
Furthermore we appreciate that many 
people cannot spare the time for the whole 
task so please do not be put off if you can 
only be with us for a short time.
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This following poem was written - and read on the day - by Chloe, Freddie,
Oscar and Peggy, students of Hamble Primary School.

“75 years since that war, back in 1944.

24 hours that changed the world, on the 6th June the battle unfurled.
Enemy bunkers just within reach, 10,000 corpses littered the beach.

It was planned to be a victory, and that was the way it was going to be.
A short but intensely fearsome fi ght, saw soldiers battle through day and night.

1,900 planes crowded the skies, they swarmed at the Germans like deadly fl ies.
Soldiers drifted away with the tide, now we remember all those who died.

75 years since that war, back in 1944.”

On 4th June, it was pleasing to see so many people - including the Deputy Lieutenant 
of Hampshire, veterans, active service personnel and members of the public - joining 
the commemorative service which marked the anniversary of the day troops left 
Hamble Foreshore in 1944 ahead of D-Day.
We’d like to give thanks to all those who attend and those who assisted with organising 
ahead of the event and on the day itself.

HAMBLE’S D-DAY COMMEMORATIONS
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Contemporary Indian Cuisine
4-7 High Street, Hamble, Southampton SO31 4JE

Tel: 023 8045 2285
Tel: 023 8045 4477

Opening Hours:

7 days a week - 5:30 to midnight
All major credit cards welcome

Free Car Parking

www.cinnamonbayhamble.co.uk
reservations@cinnamonbayhamble.co.uk 

VISIT OUR FACEBOOK PAGE
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Now open in Hamble
• Top quality meats including Pork, Beef, Chicken, Lamb and Game will be locally 

sourced* for your satisfaction. 
• Traditional sausage recipes including ‘Rolfe’s supreme champions’, pork and leek, 

boerewors…

Opening hours: Tuesday-Friday 8am-5pm, Saturdays 8am-3pm
6 Coronation Parade, Hamble Lane,

Southampton, SO31 4JT
info@chambersofhamblebutchers.co.uk

Phone  023 8045 4260
* Sourced as local as possible

A monthly drop-in advice session, fi rst 
Wednesday of the month at The Mercury 

Library & Community Hub. 10am -1pm

 

VIKING CARS 
     023 8040 6633 

Based at Hamble Point Marina 
Reliable friendly private hire/taxi 
Service – FOR SHORT OR  
LONG Distances and ALL AIRPORTS 
AND PORTS.  4, 6, 7 & 8 Seaters 
Prices from:  
Southampton airport £22.00 
Heathrow £80.00 Gatwick £95.00 
Bournemouth £58.00 

023 8040 6633 
www.vikingcars.co.uk 
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F.C. Hughes
Funeral Directors

46 St. Johns Road, Hedge End S030 4AG
Tel: 01489 782404

• Our staff are at your service 24 hours a day
• Memorial advice and products available

• Funeral Plans Available
• Members of The National Association of Funeral Directors

www.dignityfunerals.co.uk
Part of Dignity plc.
A British Company

DAILY MINIBUS SERVICE 
FROM HAMBLE VILLAGE

The Gregg School
Townhill Park House

Cutbush Lane 
Southampton 

SO18 3RR
Tel 02380 472133

office@thegreggschool.org

The Gregg Schools
Independent day schools for boys 

and girls aged 3-16 years old

www.thegreggschool.org
www.thegreggprep.org

The Gregg Preparatory 
School

17-19 Winn Road
Southampton

SO17 1EJ
Tel 02380 557352

office@thegreggprep.org

HambleParishMag.indd   1 26/02/2018   17:56:38
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01329 237715
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HAMBLE-LE-RICE FLOWER CLUB
On June 4th we enjoyed being part of the 
75th Anniversary of the D Day Landing 
commemorations.  We were delighted to 
make fi ve biodegradable wreaths for the 
occasion.  A group of us gathered in a sunny 
garden to make them on the Monday and 
there was a huge sigh of relief when they 
fl oated beautifully on the River Hamble the 
next day.

The demonstration in June with Christine 
Evans depicting ‘From Ice to Fire’ was 
enjoyed by all.  Five glorious arrangements 
with accompanying chat but as this 
demonstration will be done again for 
another fl ower club I’m limited in what I can 
post! See opposite for one that was won by 
one of our members at our raffl e.
Our fi rst Flower Show on Sunday September 
8th is exciting us all. Don’t forget to get your 
entry forms in by July 20th!  Places in some 
of the classes have had to be restricted 
in numbers due to such popularity!  The 
Memorial Hall will be fi lled with an array 
of displays from novices to Chelsea Flower 
Show competitors! Who will win Gold?! Our 
meeting in July will be a practice session 
to try out ideas for the show plus a chance 
for us to check the hall will take the niches, 
tables etc and still leave room for everyone 
to have a cuppa!

Don’t forget our Classes will continue in 
the Autumn term so if you missed out this 
summer, do contact Christine and reserve 
your space for next term.
Although you may not wish to enter the 
Flower Show or have just moved to the 
area, please feel free to come along to 
the July meeting just to watch! You will be 
very welcome. Drop into the Memorial Hall 
on Monday July 8th at 1.30pm. For more 
information feel free to contact one of the 
following people:
Sheila Barker, Chairman
02380 453718
Christine Wright, Vice Chairman
07764 219193
Jeanette Smart, Hon Secretary
07813 326997   
Judy Raponi,   Hon Treasurer
02392 554157
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MOORE
ELECTRICAL SERVICES
David Moore - Approved Electrician

Tel: 01489 786419
Mobile: 07971 405014

Email: info@mooreelectricalservices.co.uk
29 Reservoir Lane  Hedge End

l Rewires
l Showers
l Extra Sockets & 

Lights
l Outside Sockets & 

Lighting
l Power to Garages, 

Sheds and 
Conservatories

l Energy Efficient 
Electric Heating

l Testing & Fault 
Finding

l Fuse Boards
l Security Lighting
l Fire & Security 

Alarms
l Extra TV Points
l Ethernet Data 

Wiring
l Extra Satellite 

Points
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We may only be in July but plans for the 
annual pantomime are well underway! 
Scenery, costumes, sound and songs are 
coming together but it’s no good having 
magnifi cent costumes without the cast 
to match! This year we will be performing 
Sleeping Beauty. The fi rst read through 
of the script is on Friday July 19th at 7pm 
in the hut behind the Memorial Hall with 
auditions also here the following Thursday 
25th at 7pm. Rehearsals start at the 
beginning of September on Tuesdays 
and Thursdays from 7pm plus Sunday 
mornings for dance and song routines. This 
production is mostly for those 18 or over, 
although we do encourage members of the 
Hamble Youth Theatre to perform.
Of course, if you prefer making costumes, 
painting scenery or slapping make- up on 
the cast, we’d love you to become part of 

the group too! 
So do come along to the read through and/
or the auditions to see if the acting bug gets 
you either for a fi rst time or to go back to a 
hobby you have always enjoyed!
For further information feel free to contact: 
Sheila Barker (Director of Sleeping Beauty), 
02380 453718
Don’t forget, Daisy Pulls It Off by Hamble 
Players Youth Theatre runs from 12-14th 
July: Friday 12th July at 7.30pm, Saturday 
13th July at 7.30pm, Sunday 14th July at 
4pm at Hamble Village Memorial Hall.
Adult = £6.00, Under-18 = £3.00, Family 
Ticket = £10.00 {Admits 3 = 1 Adult & 2 
Under-18}, Family Ticket additional Adult 
= £5.00 {Only with a family ticket booking} 
www.ticketsource.co.uk/hambleplayers or 
02380 440660.

HAMBLE PLAYERS: PANTOMIME AUDITIONS

JOIN HAMBLE RIVER SAILING CLUB CENTENARY SAIL PAST

The Hamble River Sailing Club (HRSC) is 
aiming to attract 100 boats to take part in 
its centenary sail past on the 6 August, to 
mark the very day the club was founded in 
1919.
People of all ages are encouraged to get 
involved, and baby dinghies through to 
super yachts are welcome. The smaller 
of the fl eet will sail inshore on both the 
Hamble and Warsash side, with the larger 

boats in the main channel.
If you are interested in being part of this 
signifi cant event, you are urged to register 
as soon as possible so that the Club can 
track progress towards their goal of 100 
boats.
For further information, and to register your 
participation visit: www.hrsc.org.uk/sailing/
centenary-sail-past-1

YOUR LOCAL POST OFFICE
I would like to take this opportunity to 
introduce myself, I am Mitu Daga the 
new post mistress of your local post 
offi ce. Hamble has provide me with such 
a warm welcome. I really feel part of the 
community. Now that I am settled in the 
Post Offi ce I would like to get to know you all 

on a personal level and provide you with the 
fantastic offers yours post offi ce can bring.
I will fully respect any new suggestions for 
products you would like your Post Offi ce to 
provide, we need your custom to keep your 
local Post Offi ce open.
Support us so we can support you!

21



Transform your conservatory into a room you 
can enjoy all year round 

Here at Green Space UK, we can replace your old, problematic conservatory roof with 
our bespoke aluminium panels that are 8 times more efficient then polycarbonate 
and 5 times better than glass. We can even install it in less than 1 day!

Phone: 07748587922
Email: ellen.wentworth@gogreenspace.co.uk
Website: www.greenspaceconservatories.co.uk

 ✓ Cooler in the summer
 ✓ Warmer in the winter
 ✓ Quieter in bad weather
 ✓ Energy efficient
 ✓ No more glare
 ✓ And much more...

Quote
HAMBLE0719In just 1 day your conservatory will  be:

Contact Us: 
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HAMBLE LOCAL HISTORY SOCIETY
In recognition of the centenary of Hamble 
River Sailing Club (HRSC) the Society 
arranged for its Chairman, Ian Underdown, 
to give an illustrated talk about its history 
on this important occasion for the Club. 
The Club was founded on Wednesday 6th 
August 1919 when nine men, seven local 
and two who came to Hamble at the end 
of the war, met on the Village Green and 
decided to form Hamble River Sailing Club 
with “its object to encourage the racing of 
small yachts and boats”. As they did not 
have a clubhouse it used the Bugle Inn for 
its meetings and started its races from the 
pub’s garden.
The fi rst races were on a handicap basis 
with the Hamble One Design the only class 
of boat sailing against other individual 
designed boats mostly fi shing boats. As 
well as races for keelboats there were races 
for centreboard boats and the dinghies that 
raced with the Club were heavy clinker or 
carvel built and usually kept on moorings. 
In 1921 some X One Designs, that were 
gaff rigged at that time, took part in the 
handicap races and the Solent Sunbeam - 
designed and built as the result of a request 
from three Hamble based yachtsmen - 
raced with the Club from 1923.
In 1925 the Club wanted a cheap 
centreboard dinghy for the use of its young 
members and local boat builders Luke 
Brothers designed and built the Hamble 
Star that went on to race with the Club 
for over 40 years. By 1928 the Club had 
suffi cient members and funds to build its 
own clubhouse overlooking the foreshore 
in the Bugle Inn garden. During the interwar 
years the Club organised an annual regatta 
with other village residents that was a 
big event in the area. Club activities were 
suspended during the Second World War, 
and after it, the nature of the Club changed 
with more dinghies racing and fewer 
keelboats.

When its 21-year lease at the Bugle Inn 
terminated the Club moved to its current 
site at the top of the ferry hard and initially 
only had a Nissan hut for its clubhouse but, 
during the 1950s, built a wooden clubhouse 
in stages. During this period it was hosting 
dinghy open meetings, Area and National 
Championships and its members were 
champions in many events nationwide.
By the 1960s, HRSC was one of the premier 
dinghy sailing clubs in the country and 
started its renowned early season Warming 
Pan weekend open meeting.  In 1972 six 
of the 13-man Olympic sailing team were 
club members of which two brought back 
medals. During the 1970s it replaced its 
wooden clubhouse in phases, with the 
current clubhouse being completed in 
1980. In the early 1980s there was a 
decline in dinghy racing but in 1982 the 
HRSC Winter Series started what was to 
become one of the leading race series in 
the country. In the 1990s the colourful sail 
Foxer dinghy revived regular dinghy racing 
at the Club.
In the new millennium a cadet and 
training programme was developed 
that reinvigorated the Club and greatly 
increased its membership resulting in it 
becoming a RYA Training Centre. This was 
followed by other initiatives that has made 
the Club as it is today.
There can be very few sailing clubs in the 
country that can boast such a successful 
history. The Club has had European and 
World Champions as well as Olympic 
medallists and numerous National 
Champions in a wide range of classes. 
It also provided the fi rst British Olympic 
Sailing Coach and subsequently an Olympic 
Team Manager. Its members have won big 
races such as the Round the Island Race 
and played a prominent part in America 
Cup challenges. 
Club members have played a leading 
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ROOFCARE 
Guttering service 

Repairs * Clearing * Cleaning 

Upvc – renewal: Gutter/Facia/downpipes etc 

Roof repairs to suit: Tiles * Slates * Felt 

Chimney repointing Ridges * Hips etc 

* Flat roof repairs/renewal 

Free estimates  

Ring Les: 02381 781 364 
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ROOFCARE 
Guttering service 

Repairs * Clearing * Cleaning 

Upvc – renewal: Gutter/Facia/downpipes etc 

Roof repairs to suit: Tiles * Slates * Felt 

Chimney repointing Ridges * Hips etc 

* Flat roof repairs/renewal 

Free estimates  

Ring Les: 02381 781 364 

ROOFCARE
• Gutt ering Repairs: Cleaning / Clearing / Unblocking

• Fascia boards repainted or UPVC renewal

• Gutt er guards or ‘Hedgehogs’ fi tt ed

• Main roof repairs: Slates / Tiles / Hips / Ridges / Vents.

• Chimney Repairs: Lead-work replacement / Repointi ng etc

NO JOB TOO SMALL: 10% OAP REDUCTION: FREE ESTIMATES

Please ring Les: 02381 781 364
07931 408 769

"My mother's Live-in Carer 
is a real godsend for us all"

One-to-one, personalised support
delivered by carefully matched
Carers providing companionship,
home-cooked meals, laundry
and housekeeping.

Call our friendly Live-in care
specialist to find out more:

0800 980 3958

W W W . A C C E S S - C A R E . C O . U K

We are your local Hampshire 
Live-in care agency, private 
and family-run since 1994, 
helping you arrange care.
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FROM THE COUNCIL’S RECORDS
100 YEARS AGO - Reckless Driving  A letter was read from Commanding Offi cer of 
the Hamble Air Station, stating all their drivers had been warned against reckless driving.  
 JULY 1919

100 YEARS AGO - Peace Celebrations ... a letter was read from Adm Sanderman, 
suggesting that a meeting be called to appoint a Committee to carry out Peace Celebrations 
for the Children ... JULY 1919

75 YEARS AGO - Landing Craft on Quay A letter was read from Luke Bros associated 
with Mathway Marine stating that they had been advised that a number of badly damaged 
landing craft were being sent for repair, but unfortunately the width of Back Street is 
insuffi cient to enable the craft to be unloaded in their yard and they asked permission to 
erect a temporary skid on the Quay on the understanding that they removed it immediately 
after the craft are delivered ..... Permission to be given ...  JULY 1944

Back Street was renamed Rope Walk in the early 1960s

75 YEARS AGO - Spilcroft Water Supply  ... that the Military camped in the fi eld below 
the Spilcroft Allotments are using water through the Council’s meter, and suggested that 
some action or arrangement should be made, as the camp were without water... JULY 1944

50 YEARS AGO - Scrubbing Facilities  .... Asking if the Council would consider 
providing a second pair of posts to accommodate larger boats ... It was agreed to reply ... 
that the facilities provided were intentional to stop bigger boats using the Hard. JULY 1969

50 YEARS AGO - Inshore Rescue Service  Expressing sincere thanks for the second 
cheque bringing the total donated by the Parish Council to £1,000. Advising that they have 
now been able to pay for the Inshore Rescue Launch ...the Hut has been erected at Petters 
and trials have taken place on the Rescue Launch and passed with ‘fl ying colours’...  
 JULY 1969

25 YEARS AGO - Local Government Review ... To support the recommendation of 
the Local Government Commissioners for Hampshire that Southampton and Portsmouth 
become unitary Authorities and the rest of Hampshire retains its status quo ... JULY 1994

25 YEARS AGO - Annual Cricket Match v TS Mercury Old Boys The match had been 
won by TS Mercury Old Boys Association but the Parish Council were still leading overall by 
5 matches to 4 ... JULY 1994

THE ABOVE IS AS RECORDED IN THE ARCHIVES (IMU)

role in the boating industry. The country’s 
top boat designers such as Uffa Fox, Ian 
Proctor, Angus Primrose and David Thomas 
have been members, as have leading mast 
manufacturers and sailmakers.
During his talk Ian highlighted some of the 
people that played an important role in 
the Club during its history from the Luke 
brothers, retired fi shing smack skipper 
Robert Williams known as Uncle Bob and 

Gregory Robinson to his son Nick Robinson, 
Bill Hobbs and more recently Peggy Dorothy. 
At the end of the meeting Ian was thanked 
for his research which provided a fuller 
more accurate story of the Club, particularly 
from some of HRSC committee members 
and members that attended. Those 
present were amazed and fascinated by his 
pictorial history of HRSC with many pictures 
that had not been seen before.
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DATES FOR YOUR DIARY IN JULY

Monday 8th July
Hamble-le-Rice Parish 
Council Meeting
All Council meetings are 
open to the public to 
attend.
7pm, Mercury Library and 
Community Hub

Listing of an event does not constitute endorsement.
Details believed to be correct at the time of publication.

At The Mercury Library and Community Hub
Monthly
Citizens Advice Drop-in Sessions, 1st Wednesday, 10am-1pm
Next Session: 3rd July
Barclays Tea and Teach ,2nd Wednesday (by appointment only)
Help with digital skills. Contact the Parish Office to register your interest. Next Session: 10th July
Neighbourhood Policing Team: Hamble Beat Surgery, Friday 5th July, 11am-12:30pm
Come along and meet the team, ask questions and pick up valuable crime prevention advice.

Weekly
Creative Writing, every Thursday 7.30-9pm in blocks of 8 weeks
An enjoyable and friendly class to develop your writing skills covering everything from creating 
characters through to journaling. £10per person, drop-in, pay as you go.
info@rebeccarogerson.co.uk  07496760935.
Beginners Spanish Course, every Tuesday 1.15-2.30pm (10 week course)
Fun, relaxed conversation. £50 to secure your first 5 weeks, then £10 per class thereafter. Prior 
booking essential: shari@shari.plus.com  07780 958 173

Every Friday

Friday Night Football

Informal social football 
sessions, run by qualifi ed 
FA coaches on 3G pitches. 
Just £1 pay and play for 10-
19 year olds.
7-9pm, Hamble Sports 
Complex.

Monday 22nd July
Hamble Parish Planning 
Committee Meeting

7pm, Mercury Library and 
Community Hub

Considering the Council’s 
response to applications in 
or a� ecting Hamble.

12th - 14th July

Hamble Players Youth 
Theatre

A comedy play by Denise 
Deegan.
See page 21 for prices and 
booking information.
Hamble Village Memorial 
Hall

13th - 14th July

Bees and Honey 
Weekend

Get close to the amazing 
world of bees at the annual 
Bee and Honey Weekend at 
Manor Farm.
01489 787055

Thursday 11th July
Beryl’s Tea Shu�  e
Join Beryl and Sue for 
some tunes and chat. Call 
07944 574 344 for more.
1-3pm, Memorial Hall
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Regular Events
Weekly What Where
Monday Monday Club 1.30pm, Hamble Club

Monday
(except Bank Hols)

Hamble River Singers Community Choir
(Contact basschickbev@gmail.com)

7.30pm , HRSC Rooms

Monday U-Tone Circuit Training 8.15-9.15pm,
Memorial Hall (Rear Hall)

Monday
(except Bank Hols)

Forever Fit: 60+ fitness exercise to music.
4 week block £16. (Call Julie: 07952 983 349)

10.30 - 11.30am,
Follands Sports & Social Club.

Tuesday Parent & Toddlers Group 9.30-11.30am, Memorial Hall

Tues & Thurs Pilates (Tues 12-1pm) (Thurs 10-11am)
Memorial Hall

Tuesday Puppy Classes (contact Annette 023 8045 3490) 6-9pm, Memorial Hall

Wednesday Yoga 10-11.30am, Memorial Hall

Wednesdays
& Fridays

Fantasy Allstars Cheerleading Classes
at Hamble Sports Complex

6-8pm Wed (12+), 5-6pm Fri 
(3-8years), 6-7pm Fri (9-11years)

Wednesday Chairfi t: 60+ Seated exercise to music.
4 week block £10. (Call Julie: 07952 983 349)

11.15am-12pm,
Roy Underdown Pavilion.

Wednesday Cherubs
(Contact: Father Graham Whiting 023 8045 2148)

10.30am - 12pm,
St. Andrews Church.

Wednesday Acting Up
For class times contact: 07519 754829

Memorial Hall

Thursday Walking Netball 10-11am,  
Hamble Sports Complex

Friday Village Market Memorial Hall, 9.30-10.45am

Monthly What Where
2nd Monday Hamble Flower Club 1.30pm, Memorial Hall

4th Monday RAF Association Itchen & Hamble branch
(Contact: Steve Rawlings 02380 740771) 12pm, Hamble Club

1st Tuesday Bursledon and District Gardening Club 7pm, 
St Pauls Church, Bursledon

2nd Tuesday Hamble Ladies Group 7.30pm, Priory Centre,
St Andrew’s Church

1st & 3rd Weds Hamble Conservation Beach Cleans 10am, Hamble Point Car Park

2nd Wednesday Hamble Conservation Task 10am, Hamble Point Car Park

4th Wednesday Informal Bereavement Support Group
(Contact: Heather Smith 02380 452988) 2pm-3pm, The Priory Centre

Last Saturday Place 2B Café
(Coffee, Cake & Conversation) 10am-12pm, Priory Centre

Bi-Weekly What When
Tues 9th July St. Andrewʼs Cafe @ The Priory Centre 10.30am-12.45pm
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DREAM BOAT 
CLUB HAS 
ARRIVED  
IN HAMBLE

BOATING WITHOUT OWNING

Join the Dream Boat Club for a fun and cost effective  
way to go boating from our Port Hamble base as well  
as more than 30 bases worldwide.

Explore the South Coast on one of our RIBS, motor boats or  
yachts with none of the worries or overheads of ownership.

Annual memberships from under £2,000. 
 
Find out more about becoming a member today 
info@dreamboatclub.co.uk 
02380 458005 
www.dreamboatclub.com

Dream Boat Club_128x186mm ad[M].indd   1 15/05/2019   09:5528



Move in from just £30*
Welcome to the future of

renting with Leaders
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leaders.co.uk

Find out more 
by calling us on
01489 854 382

*plus your fi rst month’s rent
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